VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held at 2.00pm on Thursday 17 April 2003 in the Board Room at the V&A Museum.

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Penelope, Viscountess Cobham

Mr Peter Rogers

Mr Paul Ruddock 

Dame Marjorie Scardino

Professor Sir Christopher White 

IN ATTENDANCE 

Mr Mark Jones, Director, V&A 

Mr David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources, V&A

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections, V&A

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Ms Eithne Nightingale, Head of Access, Social Inclusion & Community Development, V&A (paras 1.-8. only)

Mr Nick Umney, Director of Collections Services, V&A (para 9. only)

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider, V&A 

Miss Laura Martin, V&A 

Prior to the meeting, Trustees received a briefing by Sarah Medlam, Deputy Keeper of Furniture, Textiles & Fashion Department, on the proposal to lend back to Boughton House the State Bed that was given to the V&A in 1916. 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1. Apologies had been received from Margaret Buck, Rob Dickins, Sir Christopher Frayling, Jane Gordon Clark, Sir Terry Heiser and Rick Mather.  Gwyn Miles was unable to be in attendance.

2. The Chairman welcomed Marjorie Scardino to her first Board meeting and congratulated Peter Rogers on being made a Fellow of the RIBA.

ACCESS, INCLUSION AND DIVERSITY STRATEGY

3.
Trustees received a Powerpoint presentation from Eithne Nightingale based on the paper which had been circulated for the meeting.  The Strategy had been developed over 18 months by a working party of staff across the V&A, including the branches.  It was felt that it was important to address access, inclusion and diversity throughout the Museum in one strategy.  The V&A recognised that there were physical, intellectual, cultural, financial and attitudinal barriers to access to the Museum.  Market research surveys from MORI showed that the V&A attracted a large proportion of visitors who were white, middle-class and came from the South East of England.  It was felt that the Museum should to attract a broader, more ethnically diverse, public.  The V&A had been asked to report on C2DE visitors as part of its Funding Agreement for 2003/4-2005/6.  The Strategy included the following: 

i. It covered all aspects of diversity, for example, sexual orientation, residency, age, gender and race etc.  

ii. It complied with current Government legislation and it covered the Museum’s statutory duties.  

iii. It addressed all of the services offered by the V&A and its employment policies and procedures.

iv. It moved access, inclusion and diversity from the margins to the heart of the Museum to ensure it was a consideration at all levels and in all activities.

All departments had made contributions to the Strategy and it was therefore ‘owned’ by the whole Museum and all staff had a responsibility to it.  

4.
Eithne Nightingale outlined the contents of the Strategy as follows: 

i. An introduction containing definitions.

ii. An explanation of the current situation at the V&A.

iii. Policy statements with each department signing up to a broad policy statement. 

iv. Examples of good practice and of barriers to access.

v. An implementation plan. 

5. Eithne Nightingale highlighted the following examples of good practice: 

i. Arts of the Sikh Kingdom exhibition.


This exhibition, held in 1999, attracted a total audience of 119,000.  Approximately 60% of the visitors were Sikhs and of these, over 70% were first time visitors and over 40% were first time visitors to any museum or gallery.  For the exhibition, the Museum consulted with the Sikh community and partnerships were established.  After the exhibition had ended, the Museum used its website, learning resources and produced a lecture series created to sustain this new audience.

ii.
Sacred Spaces.

This was an inter-cultural initiative by the V&A with an involvement of different faith communities i.e. Sikhs, Buddhists, Jains, Hindus, Muslims, Christians, Jews and Secular.  It linked sacred objects in the Museum with sacred spaces in communities through the medium of photography.  The project consisted of a display in the Museum, learning resources and a touring exhibition that went to various places including the Swaminarayan temple at Neasden, the Muslim Cultural Centre in Gravesend and the West London Jewish synagogue.  It highlighted issues such as whether Museum’s chose objects for their artistic qualities rather than for their religious or sacred value. 

iii.
Language and Literacy Programme 

Courses for adult English speakers of other languages (ESOL) were held at the Museum.  The V&A had produced learning materials for level 1 and level 2 for seven of its galleries.

iv. Chinese Mid-Autumn Festival
v. Hidden collections and under-served audiences
The Museum had undertaken feasibility studies on work with travellers.  In partnership with the Stepping Stones Project, the V&A had worked with young travellers who had taken photographs which were inspired by Josef Koudelka, a photographer who had taken a series of photographs of travellers in Eastern Europe. 

vi.
Carnival in Motion


vii.
Day of Record 


The Day of Record that recorded nail and hair art was a great success with the African Caribbean Black British Communities, although they had highlighted that there was no specific gallery or collection relating to them at the V&A.

viii. Audit

The V&A was undertaking an audit of 3000 objects relevant to the Strategy. 
6. On the implementation plan for the Strategy, it was explained that an advisory group would be set up to ensure that all departments in the Museum and the branches were complying with the Strategy and there would be management champions at all levels of the organisation.  The Museum would need to establish what resources it required to implement the strategy and would explore the possibility of gaining external funding.

7. In discussion, it was explained that the Museum would seek advice and support from the community over culturally sensitive issues. 

8. The Board approved the V&A Access, Inclusion and Diversity Strategy. 

PUBLIC PROGRAMME
9. Trustees received a presentation from Nick Umney based on the paper ‘Public Programme Chart’ which had been circulated for the meeting.  He explained that the chart was used as a tool so that staff could see what the Museum was planning to do and as a means of assessing the resources needed to deliver the Public Programme.  The chart was compiled by the Museum’s Public Programme Group (PPG) which ensured that the Programme was considered as a whole.  The PPG met every two months to monitor progress and to consider proposals for exhibitions (in-house as well as touring) for inclusion in the Public Programme.  The Programme Resource Group had been set up to consider long-range predictions about the resource implications of the Programme and would advise PPG of any relevant issues.  Following each PPG meeting, the chart was updated and presented to the Management Board (MB) for approval.  It was then issued in hard copy to MB and the branch museums.  It was planned to make the chart available on the V&A Intranet by the end of May.

V&A PLAN
10. Trustees received a presentation from Ian Blatchford based on the paper ‘V&A Plan 2003-2004’ which had been circulated for the meeting.  He explained that the Plan was a narrative and that it followed the same format as the 2002-2003 document.  It was planned to issue a summary of the key action points from the new Plan since the full document could be somewhat indigestible.  Some of the key points from the document were: 

· The redevelopment projects at the Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green and the Theatre Museum at Covent Garden.

· The FuturePlan projects.

· Plans for a joint study with the British Museum on storage.

· The V&A’s national and international roles.

· Improvements to services to visitors, such as signage and the information gateway.

· Audience development.

· Organisational efficiency.

11. The Board approved the draft V&A Plan 2003-2004.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

12.
The Minutes of the 134th meeting were agreed. 

MATTERS ARISING

13.

V&A Funding Agreement for 2003-4 to 2005-6.  Ian Blatchford reported that DCMS  had approved the draft of the new Funding Agreement and, in particular, that the proposed targets for visitors to the V&A should be 2.2 million in 2003-04, 2.25 million in 2004-05, and 2.3 million in 2005-06.  

14.
DCMS Process for Public Appointments – delegation pilot project.  The Chairman reported that DCMS had agreed that the V&A should take part in the project and that the Director and Ian Blatchford would be meeting shortly with officials from DCMS and the Office of the Commissioner for Public Appointments to discuss its framework and structure.  The Chairman invited Lady Cobham and Rob Dickins to meet with her to discuss names of potential V&A Trustees.

CHAIRMAN'S REPORT
15. 
Dinner with Trustees and Director of the Tate, 19 March.  It was noted that the need for a much more active lobbying group among museums and galleries, and the specific proposal to create a new group of supporters, had been discussed.  Deborah Swallow added that a date had been fixed for a meeting of groups of curators from both institutions.

16. Finance Committee.  The Chairman reported that Paul Ruddock had agreed to chair the Committee in succession to Jonathan Scott.

17.
Sir Christopher Frayling.   The Chairman reported that Christopher had been awarded the Sir Misha Black Memorial Medal 2003  for services to Design Education.

18. DCMS Senior Staff.  The Chairman reported that Alex Stewart, Head of Museums, Galleries, Libraries and Heritage Group, would be leaving the department in the summer.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT

19. 
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following additional points:

i. Visitor numbers for the early months of 2003 were down compared to 2002. 

ii. On exhibitions, Art Deco had had over 53,000 visitors in its first three weeks in comparison to Art Nouveau in 2000 which had had 43,000, and Versace in 2002 which had had 47,000.  The new Temporary Exhibition Shop was doing exceptionally well. The Adventures of Hamza continued to do well and Guy Bourdin had opened that day.  Both of these exhibitions had had good coverage in the press.

iii. On 15 March, the Director had attended a meeting of an NMDC Working Group on Restitution chaired by Sir Nicholas Serota which had been attended also by officials from DCMS.  The Group’s report on human remains was likely to suggest a new procedure.

iv. On 18 March, the Director had attended a meeting of an NMDC Working Group on the Economic Impact of Museums chaired by Sir Neil Chalmers.  Tony Travers, from the LSE, was preparing a paper on the subject but it would not be ready for at least six months.

v. The DCMS Exhibition Road Project Group had met and designs for the scheme were being put out to tender.  The clients were RBKC, Transport for London and the GLA. 

vi. The Director had met with Simon Thurley, Chief Executive of English Heritage, to discuss Apsley House.  It was too early to say if English Heritage could reach agreement with the Wellesley family on arrangements for the future management of the House and the Wellington Museum.  It was noted that a firm date had been set for the audit of the Ambassador Service.

vii. The Daniel Libeskind Lecture on 1 April, chaired by Tessa Jowell, Secretary of State for Culture, Media & Sport, had been very successful and she had expressed her personal commitment to the realisation of the Spiral.

viii. Collect, the forthcoming collaboration with the Crafts Council, would be a major scheme to show contemporary craft.

ix. The new Photography Gallery was on schedule to open on 7 May.

x. It was proposed to improve the lighting in Gallery 40 for the Ossie Clark display opening in July.

20. 
In a brief discussion, it was agreed that the Trustees should invite their opposite numbers from the British Museum, to a dinner on the lines of the dinners that had been held with the trustees of the Tate.

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES AND V&A ENTERPRISES LTD

Peter Rogers left the meeting during this item.

21. 
Audit.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 26 March.

ii. Ian Blatchford would report on the Risk Register to the Management Board on a six-monthly basis and to the Committee and the Board annually.

iii. Valuable lessons had been learnt from the British Galleries model that could be applied to smaller Museum projects.

iv. Improvements to the Fixed Asset Register had been suggested.

22. VAE.  The Board noted that:

i. During the first two weeks of the Art Deco exhibition, trading in the new Temporary Exhibition Shop had broken many records including spend per head (£8.36) and conversion rate (37.5%).

ii. There had been good publications sales in most areas of the world, except the US.

iii. Licensing was very difficult in the UK and Europe while in Japan, VAE had succeeded in getting its previous partners to work with the Company as direct licensees.

iv. The likely outturn for 2003-4 would be in the region of £1-1.1 million

v. The Picture Library was moving forward to plan.  A selection of 5,000 images was being loaded and the new website was being designed for the trade shows in May.

vi. VAE would move over to the new V&A identity as its new documents were prepared. 


It was noted further that there would be opportunities to increase sales in North America when the Art Deco exhibition toured to Canada and the US from September 2004 to January 2005.

23. Collections.  The Board noted that the Committee had met on 1 April.

24. 
On Proposed Major Loans by the Museum, the Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to approve the loan of the following objects, as described in the paper which had been circulated for the meeting:

i. the Boughton Bed for long-term loan to Boughton House, Northamptonshire.

ii. a Griffin Ewer for the exhibition Jacques Le Goff’s European Middle Ages: Il Medioevo Europeo di Jacques Le Goff at the Galleria Nazionale, Parma.

25. 
The Board endorsed the proposed action recommended by the Committee to lend the Toro Monstrance on a long-term basis to a suitable venue in Toro, Spain, as described in the paper circulated for the meeting, subject to assurances from the Spanish Government about the object’s future well-being.

26.
The Board agreed to turn down the request from the NACF for the loan of the Sleeping Nymph by Canova to the Trafford Centre, Manchester, as part of the Fund’s centenary celebrations, for reasons of security and other practical constraints.

27.
On Proposed Major Acquisitions by the Museum, the Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to approve the purchase of the following objects, as described in the paper which had been circulated for the meeting:

i. a late 6th-early 7th century Standing Figure of the Buddha Sakyamuni.

ii. a 16th century bronze Female Figure from the Vischer Workshop.


The Board’s approval was given on the understanding that, for i. above, outside funding would be secured for the major portion of the purchase price and, for ii. above, that enquiries were made to establish the early provenance of the object.

28.
The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to approve the revised Acquisition and Disposal Policy, as described in the paper circulated for the meeting.  In particular, it was agreed that the limit for purchases to be approved by the Director should be increased from £50,000 to £100,000.  The Board noted that there had been an error in the recording of the Board’s proceedings and that the increase should have been reported in the Minutes of the Board meeting held in July 2001. It was noted also that the phrase “allocate at least 50% of annual purchase grant to contemporary objects” had been amended to read “allocate money from both the central and department funds to contemporary objects”. 

29.
The Board agreed that the Gernsheim Corpus could be disposed of to the National Galleries of Scotland, following the revaluation of the objects.

Lady Cobham left the meeting 

30. 
Development.  The Board noted the Development Report, circulated for the meeting, and the following additional points: 
i. Pledges had been received from donors for the Islamic Gallery towards a travelling exhibition and the FuturePlan.

ii. A sponsor had not yet been found for the exhibition The Glory of Gothic.

iii. Ernst & Young was pleased with its sponsorship of Art Deco.

iv. Damien Whitmore and John McCaffrey (Director of Development) were working on streamlining the Patrons and the Friends of the V&A.

31.
Theatre Museum.  The Board noted that good progress was being made on the redevelopment plan for the Covent Garden site.  Productive discussions had taken place with the architects for the scheme to redevelop London’s Transport Museum. 

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

32.  
None.

John Rider 

May 2003
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